
Dear Hannah, Andy and Fred 
 
We object to this application.  I attended the presentation at The New Inn with a number of local 
residents last month, so heard the plans as they were then. 
 
The residents of Amesbury town centre have worked tirelessly over the years to reduce the number 
of licenced establishments. This has reduced the consequential disruptive behaviour in the early 
hours, this despite the reduction in public sector budgets both within the council and the police. 
Licensing a comparatively large establishment in a residential area, opposite a hotel (George) and a 
few doors away from a B&B (Fairlawn) would be a mistake. It will harm the revenues of these 
existing businesses and local employers, so any claims the applicants make about employment will 
be false, as the existing businesses will not require as many staff. Then when it is considered that 
planning was awarded in the last year or so for a number of residential properties in Sloane Court 
opposite the proposed new establishment, and more that run literally alongside the establishment, 
together with a large complex immediately behind the establishment (McCarthy & Stone). Surely 
this is the wrong location for an establishment that aims to attract up to 200 people on the nights to 
club is open. 
 
Where will these people go when they leave? There is no taxi rank in the High Street, it is already a 
narrow street with no room for double parking. So they will stagger noisily through the town to the 
central car park, and down Church Street to the car park directly opposite our other hotel, The 
Antrobus Arms. Both The George and The Antrobus are old listed buildings without soundproofing 
for the residents, so they will have disturbed night’s sleep. Surely we want to encourage tourism, 
especially given our location, not create bad reviews on the web helping to make Amesbury a “no 
go” town for tourists – directly harming the other local businesses and employers in the town? 
 
The problem (for the most part) is not when the patrons are in an establishment, it is when they 
leave to go to another establishment or stagger to their cars and taxis, or go for a walk down to the 
river to “cool off”. Pub Watch does not cater for these people – they do not care when someone has 
left their premises. It is an unregulated, ineffective and totally unsympathetic apology of an 
organisation. Repeatedly a number of us have had cause to complain about 2 establishments in 
Church Street, both members of Pub Watch – each time we are met with foul mouthed, rude and 
unsympathetic responses when their patrons cause problems for the residents – in fact I witnessed a 
neighbour being threatened with a punch by the manager of one of these establishments only last 
summer. 
 
Many of us have given up bleating to the council/police about the urine sprayed up the front of our 
homes, the vomit in the gutter, the disgusting language, slamming doors and speedy getaways as 
people leave in the early hours. We just quietly wash our homes down and clean the vomit up 
ourselves. The dangerous driving as many leave we celebrate – (knowing there will be no police 
there to catch the culprits) why do we celebrate? Well it means we can start sleeping at 3am ….. only 
3 hours till we have to get up to start work again.   
 
In the 23 years of living here never has any licenced establishment admitted that they are 
responsible for any incident outside their curtilage, they even wriggle hard and lie when they are 
definitely responsible. How can we be assured that there will be more police, street cleaning, and 
that the door staff of this establishment will act any more responsibly than any of the other 
establishments in the area? 
 
Finally, it doesn’t take a lot to work out the true target market for this business; the army have 
thousands of people moving to the area – last time we had army squaddies meeting local lads in 



Amesbury we had a murder, and a drowning in the weir, and that was when we had a decent police 
presence in the town – we do not want to go back 20 years, please support this objection. 
 
It is great to see someone starting a local business, but a cocktail bar/nightclub in the centre of 
Amesbury is not what is wanted, needed or welcomed. 
 
Regards 
Adam & Lynn Woods 
41 Church Street 
Amesbury 
 
 



 Dear Licensing Officer 

In December 2017 there was a meeting at the New Inn to discuss the possible opening of a 

nightclub in the old bank at 18 High Street. 

The intention is to provide recreation for the estimated 2,500 single soldiers who will shortly 

be relocated to this area from Germany. 

At the moment there is one nightclub in Amesbury, located behind the Kings Arms, as the 

residents of Seymour Gardens will be well aware. 

In the past, there were three such clubs. As long term residents of Amesbury we know what 

followed from that. You had large numbers of young people, full of testosterone and drink, 

tipped out into the High Street and Salisbury Street looking for transport home. 

The result, each Thursday, Friday, and Saturday, was about 3 hours of total bedlam in our 

city centre as non locals competed for the available taxis. And in the surrounding areas as 

local youth made their way home. Numerous fights as you would expect. Mass urination in 

the street (at a time when we still had public toilets). At times you had a steady stream of 

urine from the entrance area to Seymour Gardens into Salisbury Street. 

Police (and often ambulances) were in attendance, but their numbers were limited then, 

probably even more so now, so that they could only monitor the situation and hope that their 

presence would prevent the worst excesses. 

Sunday morning was the time to check for the broken windows. It certainly was a good time 

for local glaziers. Local tourism also suffered because visitors who stayed on Friday didn't 

stay for Saturday. 

In the last few years the number of residents in central Amesbury has increased significantly. 

McCarthy and Stone have completed Queen Eleanor Court, with over 30 dwellings, the 

houses in Seymour Close have been completed and sold and the new development at Sloane 

Court has been completed. As a result the number of people who will be badly affected by 

this move has increased. 

On the 23
rd

 January 2012 Paul Garland 34 was killed by Daryl Talbot, a soldier. He was 

found in the New Inn car park. Daryl was later convicted and jailed. After this, soldiers were 

banned from Amesbury for some time. Since then two of the three nightclubs have closed and 

relative quiet reigns. 

I understand planning permission will be applied for shortly. I do ask you, on behalf of those 

of us who live here to think carefully about this. Surely there are more suitable places for 

nightclubs than in the centre of a residential town? 

 Best Regards 

 John Madeley (21A Salisbury Street) 

  

https://maps.google.com/?q=18+High+Street&entry=gmail&source=g








I am writing in reference to application under reference WK/201730630.  

I understand the old bank at 18 High Street, Amesbury is for sale and an application to change it to a 

night club has been submitted.  

As a resident in Amesbury I have serious concerns about the town having a second nightclub. We 

have experience of significant trouble at weekends in the town in the not that distant past, including 

a murder which took place on the edge of my property. I have also frequently in the past had to call 

police due to late night disturbances. In recent years, with the closure of historic late night venues 

the level of noise, need for police and ambulance attendance , vandalism and disturbances has 

noticeably decreased.  

The return of the forces and an anticipated additional 2,500 single men in the area is being quoted 

as a reason for additional recreation options being needed. I respect and appreciate all our forces 

do.  

Given all the surrounding buildings on business parks surely alternative venues for a nightclub that is 

further from local residents is an option. Equally with one nightclub already here I’d encourage wider 

options like bowling alley, indoor cycling arena, better sports fasciitis, perhaps even a cinema in the 

local area to widen options for people to socialise.  Late night activities linked to alcohol 

consumption seem a very unhealthy way to support our returning forces and the local area.  

Amesbury town centre has become more focussed on attracting local older residents recently so it is 

important to think of the wider impact should noise levels raise significantly.  

I ask that you familiarise yourself with the local community fully and seek feed back from a range of 

local residents before making any decisions. From my current understanding this would be a really 

retrospective step.  

Nicola Redfern 

Fairways, Salisbury Street, Amesbury.  

 

























 
At its meeting on 9th January 2018, Amesbury Town Council considered the licence application for 18 
High Street, Amesbury and would like to make the following comments: 
 
Although the activities applied for are to be held indoors, it is the resulting problems that spill out 
into the town late at night which concern councillors the most.   
 
Public Nuisance 
Amesbury Town Council is concerned about the potential disturbance to the public when patrons 
leave the premises at the closing times indicated and have to wait for transport to their homes or 
accommodation. The last buses depart Amesbury as follows: 
X4 Amesbury – Larkhill  Monday to Saturday 23.17. Sunday 23.00 
X5 Amesbury – Durrington – Larkhill  Monday to Saturday 17.45. Sunday 18.55 
Active 8                Amesbury – Bulford  Monday to Saturday 23.48.  Sunday 22.27 
Thereafter the alternative transport is by taxi, which often will not take intoxicated passengers and 
tend to end their service at 1am 
 
Noise and disturbances from patrons exiting the premises at late hours will be detrimental to the 
neighbouring George Hotel and the Fairlawn Hotel, both of which bring visitors to the area and 
boost the local economy.   A bad name can quickly deter people from visiting the town. 
There has been a recent major increase in residential accommodation in the town centre – Seymour 
Gardens, Roses Lane, Sloane Square and Queen Eleanor Court.  In addition consideration must be 
given to residential houses along Salisbury Street, High Street, Church Street, Fairfax Close and 
Beechwood  Court.   These residents should be able to expect a reasonable environment to live in. 
 
Prevention of Crime and Disorder 
Patrons leaving the premises who have to wait for transport are likely to be in groups who can 
potentially create disorder in the streets. 
 
As there are currently no public toilets in Amesbury those waiting for transport use darker corners of 
nearby premises to relieve themselves.  There is already evidence of people doing so behind Queen 
Eleanor Court.  This problem will inevitably worsen with the granting of the proposed licence. 
 
Historical evidence shows that fights often occur when intoxicated patrons leave, either of their own 
free will or are ejected from such premises.  Two further late night establishments were operating 
five years ago and it was deemed necessary to form a task group– involving Wiltshire Council and 
the police (including street pastors) – focussing on the night time economy and the issues of binge 
drinking, assaults, criminal damage and general disturbance of the peace.  
Much has changed since then.  The late night venues stagger their closing times to enable people to 
disperse in smaller numbers.   The town’s late night economy is more easily managed. 
The Town Council does not wish the future town to return to that of the past.   
 
Public Safety 
Members of the public are not only intimidated by people exhibiting drunken behaviour, but could 
become caught up in the potential brawls and fights. 
 
The return of troops to the area under the rebasing programme will only exacerbate the issues 
outlined above.  In the main the Town Council welcomes their return.  Based on historical evidence, 
however, some of the anticipated behaviour late at night is not so welcome.  Whilst the majority of 
troops returning from Germany to Bulford and Larkhill will not be doing so until late next year, the 



Town Council believes that we should not be encouraging a late night entertainment centre in the 
middle of a relatively small town such as Amesbury at this or any other time in the future. 
 
 
Best wishes 
 
Wendy Bown 
Town Clerk 
Amesbury Town Council  
 



Dear Ms Hould 
I wish you to note my objection to the above application for licence. 
My main worry is the consequential disruptive behaviour that ensues from such 
premises and also licensing a large establishment within a residential area 
would be met very unfavourably by residents that are located on all sides eg 
the new McCarthy and Stone development, and the houses that are immediately 
adjacent. 
 
Is Amesbury equipped to deal with the patrons of a new nightclub which I 
imagine will have ± 200 patrons leaving the premises at 02.00am, on 4 or more 
nights per week?  The landlords of all current premises often deny 
responsibility for patrons, once they have exited their building, how will 
this establishment reassure residents that they will act more responsibly? 
 
I don't want to generalise but one of my real concerns is the volume of 
military personnel that a nightclub will attract.  You don't have to look too 
far back to remember a local resident was murdered on New Years Eve by a 
soldier, which was such a shocking event and stunned all the residents and 
local people.  There is a huge building programme going in Larkhill at 
present, I don't know the numbers, but imagine thousands of military personnel 
will be descending on this area in the near future. 
 
This application is not wanted in Amesbury, everything about it is wrong and I 
hope you are able to put forward my objection to the relevant committee in due 
course. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
Christina Penny (Mrs) 
 



 

Good morning - I understand you are the contact to register any concerns about the planning 

application for the old Midland bank in Amesbury. 

  

If you had lived in Amesbury some years ago you would remember the bedlam following the 

end of day business at the nightclubs that were in the town then. I imagine the possibility of 

an extra club opening ( there is one at the back of the Kings Head ) fills residents with horror. 

The key point here is that Amesbury town is highly populated and with a lot of senior 

residents. A lot of those are elderly and already have early morning disturbance from 

deliveries to businesses such as Reeves and Wetherspoons. We would rather keep Reeves 

than see another nightclub open. 

  

If the single soldiers need extra recreational activities, why can't buildings at Larkhill or 

Tidworth be used . This would keep traffic off the roads too. 

  

We are proud of our servicemen and would not wish to see their reputation or welcome 

diminish. 

  

Please keep me informed of the progress of this application. 

  

regards - Susan King 

Amesbury resident.  

 















Hannah, 
 
I would like to register my objection to this application. Twenty to thirty years  ago  we had 
regular disturbances in the village centre on a Friday and Saturday night involving both local 
people and the military. Both civil and military police were parked up in Church Street ready 
for the inevitable battle and it was the local residents and businesses that suffered. 
Thankfully we seem to have moved on from that position although other events since have 
made Amesbury a less attractive place to live despite the efforts of many. At one time we 
had four good pubs and two respected hotels -now look at us. Amesbury cannot support 
another licenced business- there is not the footfall nor the police resource either civil or 
military to manage the situation late at night.We now have a significantly more residents in 
the vicinity of the old HSBC premises-what quality of life does this application give them?  If 
t is felt that a nightclub is essential for the returning military and others perhaps somewhere 
near McDonalds would be more suitable. 
 
Denis Smeaton 
4 Stonehenge Road 
Amesbury 
 



To The Licensing Officer 

 

As a former resident of Amesbury and still a reasonably frequent visitor to our friends in 

Salisbury Street, Amesbury, I am writing in to support their objection to the granting of a 

licence for a nightclub in the High Street, Amesbury, to cater for the soldiers returning to the 

local area.  I understand that the application has now been changed to a 'cocktail bar'.  This 

would appear to be completely cosmetic because, in practice, it will mean the same thing in 

the absence of any effective supervision. 

 

As a former serviceman stationed at Boscombe Down, I am sympathetic to the services in 

general.  However, from past experience, I know that another nightclub, particularly one 

looking to attract more servicemen into town, will only be of benefit to the club's proprietors 

and their suppliers and will further degrade the quality of life of local residents.  In times 

when the police appear to have little appetite or, indeed, the resources to control antisocial 

behaviour of anybody, let alone servicemen, it will be quite inequitable if local authorities 

ignore the legitimate interests of local residents by conspiring to further degrade the quality 

of their lives.  

 

During the times that we have stayed in Amesbury in recent years, our stays have been 

disrupted by the sounds of fighting and prolonged periods of loud and foul language which 

occur on weekend evenings and late into the night, as well as the sight of the inevitable signs 

of alcohol abuse such as vomit and urine on the pavements.  As you will appreciate, these 

are not conducive to us as visitors spending time in the town.  

 

I know, from past experience of living in Amesbury as a local businessman, just how 

disruptive to local residents large numbers of inebriated servicemen can be, when leaving 

local pubs and clubs to return to their camps at weekends.   Indeed, I still remember having 

my car door kicked in by drunken servicemen foiled in their attempt to get back to camp the 

easy way when they found that my car had been left locked.  That was in times when a local 

police presence was available to exert some restraint on behaviour.  With another nightclub in 

town, the  level of disturbance will become even greater than it is at present.  

 
In summary, my concerns are on grounds of public safety, the prevention of public nuisance, and the prevention of 

crime and disorder. 
 

Please will you confirm receipt of this formal objection to the licensing of this 

Nightclub/Cocktail Bar under the above reference. 

 

Michael Ward 

Les Cahouans, 

Le Clos des Quatre Saisons, 

Torteval, 

Guernsey. 

GY8 0PW 

 

























From Trevor Buckell, 27 Kitchener Road, Amesbury SP4 7AA 
  
Re Application by Keystone Entertainment Ltd,  at 16 High Street, Amesbury 
  
I wish to make the strongest objection to this application, having lived at the above address 
for over 40 years and previously suffered the inconvenience and damage plus loss of sleep 
from previous now closed down night clubs.  I live in a road leading off of the centre which 
late users of such premises use as a way home, with shouting, rubbish being thrown over in 
to my garden, together with my drive gates being taken off and thrown across the road on 
several occasions. 
  
The times of opening are ridiculous, open to 2am on Bank Holidays, Christmas Eve, plus ALL 
night New Years Eve.  These times WILL effect lives of many local people. 
  
I also feel the people of Amesbury should have their attention brought to the fact that your 
notice was dated 28 Dec 2017, put up over the Christmas period when residents do not look 
for such things.  The period of objection should be extended. 
  
THIS APPLICATION SHOULD NOT BE GRANTED. 
  
Trevor Buckell 
 















I am writing to express my opinion that permission to open a nightclub or later opening bar at 

18 High Street Amesbury should be declined. 

  

I am a regular visitor to Amesbury, with my young family and have been for several years. At 

the present time, there is already one night club in the village. When this closes the high 

street becomes very noisy as people leave the club and head to the taxi rank or their means of 

transport home. Our experience is that the volume at this time of night can be extremely high, 

waking local residents, and there are frequent altercations and violence and we have nearly 

called the local police due to concerns about this and the risk of serious injury during the 

fighting. I am aware that previously when 3 night clubs existed in the village, alcohol related 

violence did unfortunately result in a fatality. 

  

I can only feel that an additional night club or establishment allowing late drinking will make 

this problem worse and is inappropriate as there are now more residents living n the centre of 

Amesbury, including those in the older and more vulnerable group since the re-development 

of the previous Co-op site to the Queen Eleanor Court. 

  

Amesbury is a peaceful village in day time, with close access to Stonehenge and well situated 

to attract tourism and it would be a shame to spoil this. 

 

 

Regards, 

 

 

Nicolas Boisson  
 



Dear Hannah Hould, 

 

 

I am writing to voice my objection to the proposed application for a club or late opening bar 

at 18 High Street, Amesbury.  

 

 

My family and I are regular visitors to Amesbury. We often stay there and visit family and 

friends both in the village and in nearby Ford and Enford. The village has one night club/late 

night bar at present and we are always disturbed by people leaving it late at night. We are 

routinely woken by the noise and have had serious concerns about the levels of violence that 

occur in the street. There also seems to be a shortage of taxi services as there can be people 

on the street for quite some time after closing often urinating in the streets and doorways.  

 

 

The addition of another late night bar will only add to these problems and presumably extend 

them over the course of a few nights each week. It would be very sad if Amesbury were to 

experience any more violence and disturbance. The centre of the village has a growing 

population of residents, particularly more elderly and vulnerable people. These are recent 

developments built in close proximity to 18 High Street which would all be adversely 

affected unless this application is declined.  

 

 

Amesbury is also in an area of great tourist interest and a lovely place to visit, particularly in 

the day time. However we would think twice about staying there in future if the antisocial 

behaviour were to increase.  

 

 

Yours sincerely,  

 

 

Geoffrey Streatfeild 

 

 

3 Kilgour Road 

London 

SE23 1PG 
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A  Maudsley 

26 Fairfax close 

Amesbury 

SP4 7ST   

24th January 2018 

 

Dear Sir/Madam 

I am writing to object to the plans for the HSBC building 18  high street, Amesbury SP4 7DN. I have 

read through plans and followed the page on social media, while I like some of  the ideas put 

forward, as a local resident I  just feel that this building is the wrong location for such a project. 

The plan is to make the building a art centre which people can use during the day as well as night 

with theatre shows, comedy and dance ,this building has no car park, so my first concern is where 

will the customers park? There are a number of public car parks around the area but how many 

people will use them, as a local resident I know many people use our close to park rather use the 

ones they have to pay for, we even have some local business people  parking here on a regular basis 

.This will be a nuisance to local residents and make getting in and out of close a nightmare and 

possibly dangerous. There would be no way to stop these people parking here unless we became 

permit only which would be at cost to us the residents. 

I am also concerned about the noise and antisocial behaviour that comes with a late night bar. 

The  licence application wants to be able to play live music until 1am on a Thursday ,Friday and 

Saturday, and recorded music up until 2am  that is very late for a area that is residential. I have read 

that they may not take advantage of these times  all the time, but would like the flexibility. Once the 

licence is given they can take advantage of it as often as they like with no thought to us residents 

with work or children with school  the next day. 

The two music festivals that took place  last year where very loud until early hours of the morning I 

and while that’s okay every once in a while it would not be okay on a regular basis. 

 

While I will agree Amesbury does need something, this project would do well in a less residential 

area with allocated parking. 

 

Yours sincerely  

 

A Maudsley 
























